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Dear Ms. Merrrell,
 
The Office of the Washington State Auditor has completed our response to your public
records request sent in via our website, as follows:
 

A citizen complaint was filed in October (?) 2024 against the City of
Kenmore regarding the funding, operation and use of a Boathouse. I am
requesting a copy of the original complaint and any additional follow up
correspondence.

 
In response, we have attached all the responsive records to fulfill your request with us. 
Please let us know if you have any questions, concerns or issues regarding your
request.  We will now consider this closed.
 
Sincerely,
 
 
 

Mary Leider, CPRO
Public Records Officer, Office of the Washington State Auditor
(564) 999-0919 (find me anywhere via Teams)
Let us help you improve your cyber health: #BeCyberSmart.
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Good afternoon Stacey Valensuela,





 





Thank you for contacting the State Auditor’s Office Citizen Hotline with your concerns regarding City of Kenmore.





 





We have reviewed your concern as part of the audit and the results are summarized in the attached letter. 





 





Thank you for taking the time to submit your concern.





 





 





 











 





 





 





Haji Adams





Audit Manager, Office of the Washington State Auditor





(425) 900-5277 | Pronouns: He, Him





We’re on social! Follow us on Facebook, Twitter and LinkedIn.
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March 25, 2025 
 
 
  
Dear Stacey Valensuela: 
 
Thank you for contacting the State Auditor’s Office Citizen Hotline with your concerns regarding 
the City of Kenmore. 
 
We recently examined your concerns as part of our audit of the City of Kenmore and would like 
to share the results with you. 
 
Concern: 
In your referral, you noted concerns that the City is not in compliance with agreements with the 
Kenmore Rowing Club and Northshore School District for funding, operation, and use of the 
Boathouse, or that the agreements are not equitably observed. 
 
Result: 
We reviewed the City’s Rhododendron Park Boathouse project and the agreements with 
Northshore School District and Kenmore Rowing Club with regards to funding, operations and 
use of the property. Our audit found the funding, operations and use with Northshore School 
District were in agreement with the contract entered into with the City.  
 
We also found that the City should have had a formal agreement in place with the Kenmore 
Community Rowing Club (KCRC) since 2018, prior to the completion and start of operations at 
the Boathouse. While the City has formalized terms with KCRC as of 2024 under Contract # 24-
C3071, the nonprofit organization has been involved in the municipal project as early as the design 
stages and was always intended as one of the primary users of the facility. Furthermore, KCRC 
has been allowed to manage public access to the Boathouse through club membership and activity 
participation since the property opened in 2021 and is available for public use through the club.  
 
We communicated this item in a recommendation to the City. 
 
Thank you for taking the time to submit your concerns. If you have any questions, please contact 
me at (425) 900-5277. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 




Office of the Washington State Auditor 
Pat McCarthy 




 
Insurance Building, P.O. Box 40021  Olympia, Washington 98504-0021  (564) 999-0950  Pat.McCarthy@sao.wa.gov 




 















 
 
Haji Adams, Audit Manager 
Team North King County 
 
H-24-418 
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Kenmore Boathouse 





Hi Stacey 


Please See XLb






https://kenmore.civicweb.net/document/122239/









Sent from my iPad
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Hi Stacey,





Its disappointuing..A few of us came before the council objecting the cost of the boathouse  when it was  $600k and failed to have a public vote...it was not any of the 2016- 2019 survey parks and rec improvement request by our residents. In fact 3 surveys in 2019 showed that the number one request of our residents was natural parks and trails. I still have copy.


The cost quickly increase due to request of clubs request to pay for improvements to over $1.5m...originally $250,000 each for public, Northshore School District, and Kenmore Boat Club. The Kenmore Boat Club added apparatus and improvements to increase their portion additional $340,000!


Kenmore Row club board  defaulted after the 1st year of construction, under their board, on initial date to repay city funds $560k...which they  stated an was to be purchased to make sure if they defaulted funds would be repaid ..the city council extended the due date of the loan of City strategic funds. With this default, the  use of the facility should be denied until funds are repaid and rent should be charged for every month used, to date, as well as going forward for each row club to pay for maintenance and utilities. Currently, the city is penalizing the Northshore school district that did pay the promised portion by charging monthly rent. On top of that,  the public  is being denied access for the third portion paid by grants and tax dollars, as well as being on public land. Our residents, other than the boat club,really do not have access, unless you pay a fee to the Kenmore row club, that's in default of payment? 


Initially the city stated the funds were loaned from waterway walkway Levy ...voted on for sidewalks and walkways back in 2016,to water..then backtracked.  Also fund raising efforts of the row club went towards $30 /hour coaching instead of efforts to repay city funds..I dont understand when the club brought in Pocock Row Club from surrounding area, to help fund raise but that doesn't eliminate  the original clubs  obligation to repay the city and public funds! Under the obligation the clubs and schools were required to have insurance policy of the original $250,000 to repay the strategic funds loaned to boathouse.


The city taxes pay for all utilities and maintenance.


Then City threatened a lawsuit against the Northshore School District whom paid not only their portion of the original agreement or $250,000. They also paid charged rent that went to the Kenmore Row Club in default. 


The Row Club  with a council member on the board to start and now again, seems to be behind denial of public and NSD use of facility. Yet additional funds are on budget? 


I’m sure the Utube taped City Council meetings expose the details, as well as Pocock board, previous Financial Director.


The public facility should be open to the public not monopolized by the Kenmore Boat Club that failed to repay the loan. Now I’m hearing there additional cost associate to the club. 





We have brought forward year after year for the city to take actions for residents to collect these funds. No further taxpayer funds should be used until all funds are reimbursed, rent is covering maintenance, utilities, management fees, possible a reliable entity should be renting the facility.





This is just one of several projects that some clubs associated with a council member that millions are invested, 


KWAK or whatever they changed their name to received over $41,000, plus $8.6 million dollar upgrade to location they use, no rent or utilities repaid, ballfields at a cost of $500,000 plus annually, yet small clubs with resident requesting just $1500-$3000 are told the city has no funds to contribute. 


https://www.kenmorewa.gov/our-­city/current-projects/rhododen­dron-park-boathouse

And then the public works facility. The city could easily purchase a facility, the old Firehouse on 73rd Ave, almost ready to use for public works facility for $3-6 million dollars. Size, of both building and lot are more than RFP, already has bay doors  for equipment, entrance not on 522, room for office, not too close to residents, yet close to city hall and commercial area. Yet Instead of taking advantage of ready to go property with willing seller. Yet the city is determined to put a public works facility next to a middle school and residential area at a cost in phase one of over $40 millionsp, that won’t even house equipment. Equipment was stated as the original reason Kenmore needed the facility.





Many residents feel unheard. Many residents feel taxed, paying levy’s , and bonds stretching their budgets. 


I hope this as well as other finances can be looked at





Hope this is looked into.





Thank you so much,


Stacey Valenzuela 








Unless Someone like You, Cares a Whole awful Lot, Nothing is going to get Better. It's Not! dr Suess








-- 
Plant a new Truffula. Treat it with care. Give it clean water. And feed it fresh air.........
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Hi Stacey, 





Here is what City of Kenmore had on their site as an update.





I will be sending quite a bit more.





What started off as a handheld craft shell at $600k, on wetlands in a public park, without public vote, suppose to be split between Kenmore Row Club, Northshore School District, and City of Kenmore for promise of public use, which one council member was on the board, quickly escalated into  $2.2 billion project and counting.





We were told that this was funded under waterways and Walkways 2016, then other youth sports. The total of $600k was to be divided 3 ways- $250k from Kenmore Row Club, $250k from public tax dollars and grants for use, $250k from NSD for school youth clubs use.





The Kenmore Row club which has failed to repay the strategic Fund loaned $560k after 5 years, has been managing this public facility with no rent or utility obligation, that is not open to the public unless you pay them a fee? They demanded extra equipment added cost of $340k, a new sign at another $28k,  2nd level that was suppose to be public gathering space that they monopolized. They failed to work to fundraise with the assistance of Pocock Foundation. The City failed to date to collect on the required $250k insurance to date, incase the Row Club defaulted on the loan.


The Row Club have been paid rent from the Northshore School District that should be covering maintenance of facility.


This is a compacted failure of waste of Grants and taxpayer dollars for one club of 14-20 residents. 


The Northshore School District paid their initial share, rent seasonally, yet were threatened by lawsuit by the city manager for  not fundraising for the Row Club default?


Isnt it required for the residents to have a vote on large facilities funding? Shouldnt public finds be fairly distributed to clubs, rather than millions to only those associated with council members? While others requesting $1500-$3000 are told city has no funds.


On top of this three surveys from 2019 the number one  request of residents was natural habitat and trails..2nd a pool or community Center .nowhere was there a boathouse.


We have brought up to charge rent, same and equal to NSD, rather than be a cost burden to residents who are denied access to public facilities.


Earlier this year the city started steps to sue the Northshore School District, who paid their initial $250,000, paid their lease annually to The Kenmore Row Club as directed $44,000-$80,000 annually, to force they fundraise for the Kenmore Row Clubs default ??


The City should collect from the Kenmore Row Club the default funds, charge them for facility use, utilities, and maintenance, as well as deny access until they repay the strategic funds.





In the meantime another park was updated for a club associated with the ex mayor and his wife's clubs. They do not pay rent which could cover maintenance and utilities either.


 


 This us just the start and part of misconstrued issues.


Public works, enployee expenses...





I hope collection of these funds and setting up recovery of maintenance and utilities is looked into.





Thanks so much,


Stacey Valenzuela 





Thanks so much,


Stacey Valenzuela 

















Never Be Afraid to Raise Your Voice, for Honesty, Truth, and Compassion... Against Injustice, Lying, and Greed- William Faulkner
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Hi Stacey,





There are a few more discrepancies.





City of Kenmore around Sept 2023, donated $6000.00 from the ARPA fund to Kenmore Community Club, who then donated back to Kenmore $6600.00 to purchase a costume specialty made of Hank Heron. I brought forward this was not where ARPA funds were suppose to go to..sad at the same time more than a few residents were turned away that needed rent help..and lost their homes.





Currently the new budget which task force of a few residents was lead by the City Manager, who spends under almost singular authority, the city funds of our taxpayers, has over $200,000.00 designated under Rhododendron Park - however the funding keeps going to , oh you guessed it the Row Club, Boathouse that a council-member is on the board? That no public accessible is allowed by this club that is in default of over $560,000.





Another $80,000 under the facade of another park, Tl-Act-ah-dees, that is likely going to the KWAK, Dragon Boat Club that is associated with Past Mayor wife. 





Shouldn’t these clubs, which changed names,  need to file financial reports to show the public where the taxpayer millions went? Shouldn’t it be fairly open to other clubs to use, especially if they pay fair rent? 


Shouldn’t the clubs have to pay the maintenance and utilities for these facilities or buildings, that are not open to the public for use? Shouldn’t choice of charging fair market rent to be due to the taxpayers to cover maintenance be a vote of the residents?





Another is the coffee shop at our community space. Are they even paying fair market rate rent, and part of utilities? how did the original business excluded? 





Shouldn’t bid process for clubs, business, developers, be Fair and open to all?





Sorry delayed, it’s a lot.


Hope it helps improve the future of our city.


Thanks Again,


Stacey Valenzuela 


Kenmore Advocate 












